AUBURN UNIVERSITY

Office of the President
MEMORANDUM

TO: The Board of Trustees

FROM: Dr. Christopher B. Roberts, President

SUBJECT: August 25,2023 Board of Trustees Meeting

Enclosed, please find the materials for the August 25, 2023 Board of Trustees Meeting.
The schedule of events for Thursday and Friday is listed below.

Please note that all events will be held at The Hotel at Auburn University & Dixon Conference Center
located at 241 South College Street, Auburn, Alubama 36830.

Thursdav, August 24, 2023

1:30 p.m. Workshop Legacy Ballroom

Fridav, August 25, 2023

8:30 a.m. Call to Order and Opening Remarks Legacy Ballroom
8:35 a.m. Committee Meetings Legacy Ballroom
10:10 a.m. Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees Legacy Ballroom
10:15 a.m. Proposed Executive Session Azalea Room
11:15a.m. Reconvened Meeting of the Board of Trustees Legacy Ballroom
11:30 a.m. Recess Meeting Legacy Ballroom
Upon Conclusion | Luncheon Grand Ballroom I1
of the Meeting

CBR/ntm
Enclosures

cc: Mr. Jon G. Waggoner, Secretary to the Board of Trustees (w/encl.)
President’s Cabinet (w/encl.)

107 Samford Hall Auburn, AL 36849 334-844-4650

auburn.edu



II.

SCHEDULE AND AGENDA
AUGUST 25, 2023 BOARD MEETING
AUBURN UNIVERSITY BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Call to Order and Opening Remarks | 8:30 a.m.

Committee Meetings | 8:35 a.m.

A. Property and Facilities Committee | Chairperson DeMaioribus | 8:35 a.m.

1.

2.

Parkerson Mill Greenway — Phase 111, Budget Increase (Dan King)
STEM+Ag Sciences Complex, Budget Increase (Dan King/Vini Nathan)

Quad Residence Halls Renovation — Phase II: Teague & Little Halls, Final Approval
(Dan King/Bobby Woodard)

Village Residence Halls Repair and Refurbishment — Phase III: Talon Residence Hall,
Authority to Execute (Dan King/Bobby Woodard)

Vehicle Research & Innovation Laboratory, Architect Selection (Dan King/Mario Eden)

Foy Hall Renovation — New Campus Dining Catering Kitchen, Project Initiation and
Architect Selection (Dan King/Bobby Woodard)

University Events Center Addition, Project Initiation and Architect Selection
(Dan King/Jon Thompson)

Authorization to Lease Property at Auburn University Research and Innovation Campus
(Dan King/Mark Stirling)

Status Updates — For Information Only (Dan King)

a. Current Status of New Construction/Renovation/Infrastructure Projects with Budgets
of $1,000,000 and Greater

b. Project Status Report

B. Academic Affairs Committee | Chairperson Huntley | 9:15 a.m.

1.

2.

Proposed Master of Science in Artificial Intelligence at AUM (Carl Stockton)

Agenda Item for the Board of Trustees — For Information Only (Vini Nathan)
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IV.

1.

2.

1.

2.

. Finance Committee | Chairperson W. Smith | 9:20 a.m.

Authority to Manage the Cash Pool and Endowment Investments (Kelli Shomaker)

Approval of FY 24 Auburn University Budget (Kelli Shomaker)

. Proposed Tuition and Fees for Auburn University and AUM — Fall 2024 (Kelli Shomaker)

Proposed Housing Rates for Auburn University — 2024-2025 Academic Year
(Kelli Shomaker)

Dining Rates for Auburn University and AUM — Fall 2024 — For Information Only
(Kelli Shomaker)

. Executive Committee | Chairperson Dumas | 10:00 a.m.

Posthumous Awarding of the Doctor of Philosophy in Chemistry to Niharika Dalpati
(Vini Nathan)

Proposed Awards and Namings (Bob Dumas)

. Trustee Reports | 10:05 a.m.

Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees | 10:10 a.m.

Proposed Executive Session | 10:15 a.m.

Reconvened Meeting of the Board of Trustees | 11:15 a.m.

1.

2.

Approval of the Minutes of the June 9, 2023 Board Meeting
AUM Chancellor’s Report
President’s Report
Action Items and Committee Meeting Reports
A. Property and Facilities Committee
1. Parkerson Mill Greenway — Phase 111, Budget Increase
2. STEM+Ag Sciences Complex, Budget Increase

3. Quad Residence Halls Renovation — Phase II: Teague & Little Halls, Final Approval
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4. Village Residence Halls Repair and Refurbishment — Phase III: Talon Residence Hall,
Authority to Execute

5. Vehicle Research & Innovation Laboratory, Architect Selection

6. Foy Hall Renovation — New Campus Dining Catering Kitchen, Project Initiation
and Architect Selection

7. University Events Center Addition, Project Initiation and Architect Selection

8. Authorization to Lease Property at Auburn University Research and Innovation
Campus

. Academic Affairs Committee

1. Proposed Master of Science in Artificial Intelligence at AUM

. Finance Committee

1. Authority to Manage the Cash Pool and Endowment Investments
2. Approval of FY 24 Auburn University Budget
3. Proposed Tuition and Fees for Auburn University and AUM — Fall 2024

4. Proposed Housing Rates for Auburn University — 2024-2025 Academic Year

D. Executive Committee

1. Posthumous Awarding of the Doctor of Philosophy in Chemistry to Niharika Dalpati

2. Proposed Awards and Namings

Recess Meeting | 11:30 a.m.



EXECUTIVE SUMMARY
AUGUST 25, 2023 BOARD MEETING
AUBURN UNIVERSITY BOARD OF TRUSTEES

A. Property and Facilities Committee

1. Parkerson Mill Greenway — Phase II1, Budget Increase

Project Summary: At its meeting on November 11, 2022, the Board of Trustees adopted a
resolution that granted final approval of the Parkerson Mill Greenway — Phase III project and
authorized the establishment of a $1.5 million budget. The project was bid on June 1, 2023,
with two bids, both bids being above the project budget, with the low bid establishing a total
project cost of $2.1 million.

Since that time, the University requested, and was awarded, an additional $578,783 in grant
funding from the Alabama Department of Transportation to fully support the increased project
cost.

Requested Action: It is requested that the Board of Trustees adopt a resolution to establish a
revised budget of $2.1 million project, to be financed by a combination of grant funding from
the Alabama Department of Transportation, Facilities Management funds, and University
Repair and Renovation funds.

Previous Approvals: At its previous meeting on April 22, 2022, the Board of Trustees
adopted a resolution that approved the initiation of the Parkerson Mill Greenway — Phase III
project, and at its meeting on June 17, 2022, the Board of Trustees approved the project
engineer, and at its meeting on November 11, 2022, the Board of Trustees adopted a
resolution to approve the total project budget of $1.5 million.

2. STEM+Ag Sciences Complex, Budget Increase

Project Summary: At its meeting on February 1, 2023, the Board of Trustees adopted a
resolution that granted final approval for the STEM + Ag Sciences Complex project and
authorized the establishment of a $200 million budget. The project was bid on June 29,
2023, with two (2) bids received, both bids being above the project budget, with the low
bid establishing a total project cost of $224.0 million.

Since that time, the administration has reviewed the bid pricing and options to reduce the
cost of the project including value engineering proposals, alternative schemes to “shell
out” space throughout the building, and the deletion of a portion of Building B from the
project. After reviewing this information with the university leadership, it was concluded
that the savings achieved were not worth the disproportional reduction in usable building
space and academic capability. Based on this review, President Roberts determined that
it is in the best interest of Auburn University to construct the STEM and Agricultural
(STEM + Ag) Sciences Complex with the full project program at the revised cost of
$224.0 million.
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Requested Action: It is requested that the Board of Trustees adopt a resolution to
establish a revised budget of $224.0 million for the STEM and Agricultural Sciences
Complex project, to be financed by a combination of Public School and College
Authority (PSCA) funds, college reserves and gifts, and university bond funding.

Previous Approvals: At its previous meeting on September 4, 2020, the Board of
Trustees adopted a resolution that approved the initiation of the STEM and Agricultural
(STEM + Ag) Sciences Complex project, and at its meeting on November 20, 2020, the
board of Trustees approved the selection of the project architectural team. At its meeting
on February 1, 2023, the Board of Trustees adopted a resolution for final approval and
the total project budget of $200 million.

. Quad Residence Halls Renovation — Phase I1: Teague & Little Halls, Final Approval

Project Summary: The Senior Vice President for Student Affairs proposed a project to
renovate the Quad Residence halls. The Quad Residence Halls complex consists of ten
residence halls. The proposed project would renovate the residence halls in five phases,
each consisting of two buildings, until all ten residence halls are updated. The University
is proposing to start the next project in this renovation plan: The Quad Residence Halls
Renovation — Phase II: Teague and Little Halls (Phase II) project. The Phase II project
will renovate approximately 51,320 square feet of existing interior and exterior space
located in Teague and Little Halls. This project will begin in May 2024 and completion
is planned prior to the 2025 fall semester.

The estimated total project cost of the Quad Residence Halls Renovation — Phase II:
Teague and Little Halls project is $22.5 million. The project will be financed by Campus
Housing and University Repair and Renovation funds.

Requested Action: It is requested that the Board of Trustees adopt a resolution providing
final approval of the Quad Residence Halls Renovation — Phase II: Teague and Little
Halls project.

Previous Approvals: At its meeting on July 9, 2020, the Board of Trustees adopted a
resolution that approved the initiation of the Quad Residence Halls Renovation project,
and at its meeting on September 4, 2020, the Board of Trustees adopted a resolution that
approved the project architect. At its meeting on June 11, 2021, the Board of Trustees
adopted a resolution providing final approval for the Quad Residence Halls Renovation —
Phase I: Harper and Broun Halls project.

. Village Residence Halls Repair and Refurbishment — Phase III: Talon Residence Hall,
Authority to Execute

Project Summary: Student Affairs proposes to continue the repair and refurbishment of
the Village Residence Halls complex by addressing Talon Residence Hall with Phase I11
of this project. The work to be performed includes replacing flooring, millwork,
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countertops, mechanical units, and furnishings. The proposed schedule to refurbish
Talon Residence Hall is to start and complete the work in the Summer of 2024.

Phase III of the overall project is estimated to cost $3.8 million to be financed by
University Housing.

Requested Action: It is requested that the Board of Trustees adopt a resolution
authorizing the execution of the Village Residence Halls Repair and Refurbishment:
Phase III Talon Residence Hall Project.

Previous Approvals: At its meeting of November 22, 2019, the Board of Trustees
approved the Village Residence Halls Repair and Renovation project, and at its previous
meeting of November 12, 2021, the Board of Trustees approved the Village Residence
Halls Repair and Refurbishment: Phase I Matthews and Aubie Halls project.
Subsequently, at its meeting on September 16, 2022, the Board of Trustees approved
Village Residence Halls Repair and Refurbishment: Phase II Holloway Residence Hall.

. Vehicle Research & Innovation Laboratory, Architect Selection

Project Summary: The Samuel Ginn College of Engineering has proposed the
construction of a testing facility to address challenges faced by transit vehicle
manufacturers in adopting low or no emissions technologies. The proposed project will
provide a multi-axle dynamometer, suitable for full-sized transit vehicles within an
environmental chamber as well as component and engine testing areas, data analytical
space, and general office space.

Requested Action: It is requested that the Board of Trustees adopt a resolution to
approve the selection of David Baker Architects, of Birmingham, Alabama, as project
architect for the Vehicle Research and Innovation Laboratory project.

Previous Approvals: At its previous meeting on June 9, 2023, the Board of Trustees
adopted a resolution that approved the initiation of the Vehicle Research and Innovation
Laboratory project and authorized the commencement of the project architect selection
process.

. Foy Hall Renovation — New Campus Dining Catering Kitchen, Project Initiation and

Architect Selection

Project Summary: Student Affairs has proposed the renovation of Foy Hall to enhance
Auburn University’s catering kitchen capabilities. The Foy Hall Renovation — New
Campus Dining Catering Kitchen project will renovate the existing kitchen in Foy Hall to
serve as Campus Dining’s catering kitchen, thus allowing for the catering program to be
relocated from Terrell Hall.

To facilitate a more timely and efficient design process, the University Architect
recommends the approval of the firm, Stacy Norman Architects, of Auburn, Alabama, as
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the architect for the project. Stacy Norman Architects has designed several Auburn
University facilities in recent years including the previous designs for Campus Dining
and the catering kitchen and will provide significant value for this project.

This project will be financed by Campus Dining funds.

Requested Action: It is requested that the Board of Trustees adopt a resolution to approve
the initiation of the Foy Hall Renovation — New Campus Dining Catering Kitchen project
and the selection of the firm, Stacy Norman Architects, of Auburn, Alabama, as project
architect.

Previous Approvals: None.

University Events Center Addition, Project Initiation and Architect Selection

Project Summary: The University Administration has proposed a project to make
improvements to the existing Garden Pavilion of the University Events Center, which
was originally built in 2009. Over the years, this facility has proven to be critically
important to both Board of Trustees and the President in hosting events for visiting
dignitaries, alumni, community leaders, and faculty and staff. It has proven to have
tremendous value and to be an essential element in the University’s philanthropic efforts.

The current Events Center consists of an indoor area and an outdoor section that is often
enclosed by erecting a tent structure. This configuration has proven to be less than
optimal. Accordingly, the University Special Events staff and Facilities Management
have determined that the Events Center would be better utilized, and operational costs
would be reduced if the entire facility was permanently enclosed. The proposed
University Events Center Addition project will construct an addition of roughly 5,000
square feet to the outdoor section and eliminate the use of the tent structure, as well as
construct offices and storage space for the Special Events staff to relocate from Terrell
Hall, consistent with the Campus Master Plan.

To facilitate a more timely and efficient design process, the University Architect
recommends the approval of the firm, ArchitectureWorks, of Birmingham, Alabama, as
the architect for the project. ArchitectureWorks was the designer of the original Garden
Pavilion, and their past knowledge of the facility will provide significant value to this
project.

This project will be financed by a combination of University General funds and Auburn
University Foundation funds.

Requested Action: It is requested that the Board of Trustees adopt a resolution to approve
the initiation of the University Events Center Addition project and the selection of the
firm ArchitectureWorks, of Birmingham, Alabama, as project architect.

Previous Approvals: None.
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8. Authorization to Lease Property at Auburn University Research and Innovation Campus

Project Summary: In December 2021, Auburn University purchased 40,274 square feet
of building space with 9.3 acres of commercial property located in the Cummings
Research Park in Huntsville, Alabama, to improve its positioning in the Huntsville
research market. This property is presently known as the Auburn University Research
and Innovation Campus. The University would like to lease space in this campus to
generate revenue and develop new partnerships with the defense, aerospace, and
biotechnology sectors in Huntsville. Therefore, it is in the best interest of the university to
authorize leasing opportunities within the Auburn University Research and Innovation
Campus.

Requested Action: It is requested that the Board of Trustees authorize the President to
execute leases at the Auburn University Research and Innovation Campus to generate
revenue and develop research related partnerships.

Previous Approvals: None

9. Status Updates — For Information Only

a. Current Status of New Construction/Renovation/Infrastructure Projects with
Budgets of $1,000,000 and Greater

Consistent with standing practice, it is proposed that the current status report of new
construction/renovation/infrastructure projects with budgets greater than $1,000,000
be submitted, for information only, to the Board of Trustees through the Property and
Facilities Committee.

b. Project Status Report
It is proposed that a brief report regarding the status of Board of Trustees approved
capital projects be submitted, for information only, to the Board of Trustees through

the Property and Facilities Committee.

B. Academic Affairs Committee

1. Proposed Master of Science in Artificial Intelligence at AUM

The College of Business has submitted a proposal to create a Master of Science in
Artificial Intelligence (MSAI). Auburn University at Montgomery (AUM) and the
Department of Management of Information Systems currently offer an introduction into
the use of machine learning within our Management of Information Systems program for
our undergraduate students. The proposed MSAI program expands on our current
Management of Information Systems programs by offering graduate education
specifically designed to prepare business professionals for the growth and use of artificial
intelligence (Al) in multiple business strategies. We will uniquely offer in a business
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college a STEM-designated specialization that prepares graduates for the exponential
growth of Al in business management processes and strategies. Few universities offer
such a concentration on Al and almost none of them are associated with preparing
business leaders in a college of business.

The new program can be implemented with the current faculty, library, hardware, and
software resources in place. This program will focus on character and ethics in the use of
Al within business strategies. It will include thirty hours of instruction in ten courses.
Students will have the option of a thesis or non-thesis degree path. These courses will be
taught to allow those without significant technical knowledge to master the concepts
therein. This MSAI program will eventually lead to the development of certificates in Al
for students in other graduate programs at AUM.

The proposal for the MSAI has been endorsed by the faculty of the Department of
Information Systems, the Graduate Curriculum Committee of the College of Business,
the Dean of the College of Business, the University Graduate Council, the Provost, and
the Chancellor.

It is requested that the Board consider a resolution to approve the proposed Master of
Science in Artificial Intelligence for Auburn University at Montgomery.

Agenda Item for the Board of Trustees — For Information Only

Graduate Certificate in Wireless Engineering (12 hours), Department of Electrical and
Computer Engineering, Samuel Ginn College of Engineering:

The new certificate program will support the industry demand for professionals who
understand the complexities of wireless devices and associated communication
techniques. Graduates will complete 12 semester hours of coursework in
electromagnetics and communications.

This item is provided for information only and does not require a vote.

C. Finance Committee

1.

2.

Authority to Manage the Cash Pool and Endowment Investments

Time will be allotted for discussion of the Authority to Manage the Cash Pool and
Endowment Investments.

Approval of FY 24 Auburn University Budget

Time will be allotted for discussion of the Approval of FY 24 Auburn University Budget.
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3. Proposed Tuition and Fees for Auburn University and AUM - Fall 2024

Time will be allotted for discussion of the Proposed Tuition and Fees for Auburn
University and AUM — Fall 2024.

4. Proposed Housing Rates for Auburn University — 2024-2025 Academic Year

Time will be allotted for discussion of the Proposed Housing Rates for Auburn
University — 2024-2025 Academic Year.

5. Dining Rates for Auburn University and AUM - Fall 2024 — For Information Only

Time will be allotted for discussion of the Dining Rates for Auburn University and AUM
— Fall 2024.

This item is provided for information only and does not require a vote.

D. Executive Committee

1. Posthumous Awarding of the Doctor of Philosophy in Chemistry to Niharika Dalpati

Time will be allotted for discussion of the Posthumous Awarding of the Doctor of
Philosophy in Chemistry to Niharika Dalpati.

2. Proposed Awards and Namings

Time will be allotted for discussion of a list of proposed awards and namings.
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PROPERTY AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE AGENDA
AUGUST 25, 2023 BOARD MEETING
AUBURN UNIVERSITY BOARD OF TRUSTEES
1. Parkerson Mill Greenway — Phase III, Budget Increase (Dan King)
2. STEM+Ag Sciences Complex, Budget Increase (Dan King/Vini Nathan)

3. Quad Residence Halls Renovation — Phase II: Teague & Little Halls, Final Approval
(Dan King/Bobby Woodard)

4. Village Residence Halls Repair and Refurbishment — Phase III: Talon Residence Hall,
Authority to Execute (Dan King/Bobby Woodard)

5. Vehicle Research & Innovation Laboratory, Architect Selection (Dan King/Mario Eden)

6. Foy Hall Renovation — New Campus Dining Catering Kitchen, Project Initiation and
Architect Selection (Dan King/Bobby Woodard)

7. University Events Center Addition, Project Initiation and Architect Selection
(Dan King/Jon Thompson)

8. Authorization to Lease Property at Auburn University Research and Innovation Campus
(Dan King/Mark Stirling)

9. Status Updates — For Information Only (Dan King)

a. Current Status of New Construction/Renovation/Infrastructure Projects with Budgets
of $1,000,000 and Greater

b. Project Status Report

Committee Chairperson: Mr. Michael DeMaioribus

Faculty Representative: Dr. Christian Dagg, Auburn University (ex-officio, non-voting)

Please Note: All trustees serve on all committees, with the exception of the Executive Committee.



PROPERTY AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE
RESOLUTION
PARKERSON MILL GREENWAY — PHASE III

APPROVAL OF PROJECT BUDGET INCREASE

WHEREAS, at its previous meeting on April 22, 2022, the Board of Trustees adopted a resolution
that approved the initiation of the Parkerson Mill Greenway — Phase III project, and at its meeting
on June 17, 2022, the Board of Trustees approved the selection of the firm LBYD of Auburn,
Alabama, as the engineer for the project; and

WHEREAS, at its meeting on November 11, 2022, the Board of Trustees adopted a resolution
granting final approval for the Parkerson Mill Greenway — Phase III project and authorized the
establishment of a $1.5 million budget, to be financed by a combination of a grant from the
Alabama Department of Transportation, Facilities Management funds, and University Repair and
Renovation funds; and

WHEREAS, on June 1, 2023, the project was bid, with the low bid price establishing a new project
budget at $2.1 million; and

WHEREAS, since that time, the University requested, and was awarded, an additional $578,783
in grant funding from the Alabama Department of Transportation to fully support the increased
project cost; and

WHEREAS, to execute this project, Facilities Management requests that a project budget increase
be approved to establish a revised project budget in the amount of $2.1 million.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Trustees of Auburn University that
Christopher B. Roberts, President, or such other person as may be acting as President, be and the
same is hereby authorized and empowered to perform the following tasks:

1. Establish a revised budget for the Parkerson Mill Greenway — Phase III project in the
amount of $2.1 million, to be financed by a combination of grant funding from the Alabama
Department of Transportation, Facilities Management funds, and University Repair and
Renovation funds.



MEMORANDUM

g AUBURN FACILITIES MANAGEMENT

UNIVERSITY

)
/ \
TO: CHRISTOPHER B. ROBERTS, President / //W C/

THROUGH: KELLI D. SHOMAKER, Senior Vice President, Business and Administration and Chief Financial Officer (;05
FROM: DAN KING, Vice President, Facilities Management D%—
SUBJECT: PROPERTY AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE

PARKERSON MILL GREENWAY — PHASE III: APPROVAL OF PROJECT
BUDGET INCREASE

DATE: AUGUST 3, 2023

This memorandum requests the following proposal be presented to the Board of Trustees through
the Property and Facilities Committee and included on the agenda of the meeting scheduled for
August 25, 2023.

Proposal:

It is proposed that the Parkerson Mill Greenway — Phase III project be presented to the Board of
Trustees through the Property and Facilities Committee for the consideration of a resolution to
approve an increase to the previously approved project budget.

Review and Consultation:

At its meeting on April 22, 2022, the Board of Trustees adopted a resolution that approved the
initiation of the Parkerson Mill Greenway — Phase III project. At its meeting on June 17, 2022, the
Board of Trustees approved the selection of the firm LBYD of Auburn, Alabama, as the engineer
for the project.

At its meeting on November 11, 2022, the Board of Trustees adopted a resolution that granted final
approval for the Parkerson Mill Greenway — Phase III project and authorized the establishment of
a $1.5 million budget, to be financed by a combination of a grant from the Alabama Department
of Transportation, Facilities Management funds, and University Repair and Renovation funds.

The Parkerson Mill Greenway — Phase I1I project was bid on June 1, 2023. Two general contractors
submitted bids, with all bids being above the project budget, with the low bid establishing a total
project cost of $2.1 million.

Since that time, the University requested and was awarded an additional $578,783 in grant funding
from the Alabama Department of Transportation to fully support the increased project cost.

For this project to proceed, the Board of Trustees will need to approve an increase to the previously
approved project budget and authorize the establishment of a revised project budget in the amount
of $2.1 million.

If you concur, it is proposed that the revised project budget be presented to the Board of Trustees
for consideration of an appropriate resolution for approval at the meeting scheduled for
August 25, 2023.
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PROPERTY AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE
RESOLUTION
STEM AND AGRICULTURAL SCIENCES COMPLEX

APPROVAL OF PROJECT BUDGET INCREASE

WHEREAS, at its previous meeting on September 4, 2020, the Board of Trustees adopted a
resolution that approved the initiation of the STEM and Agricultural (STEM + Ag) Sciences
Complex project, and at its meeting on November 20, 2020, the Board of Trustees approved the
selection of the firm Goodwyn Mills Cawood, of Birmingham, Alabama, and Lord Aeck Sargent,
of Atlanta, Georgia, as the project architectural team; and

WHEREAS, at its meeting on February 1, 2023, the Board of Trustees adopted a resolution
granting final approval for the STEM + Ag Sciences Complex project and authorizing the
establishment of a $200 million budget, to be financed by a combination of Public School and
College Authority (PSCA) funds, college reserves and gifts, and university bond funding; and

WHEREAS, on June 29, 2023, the project was bid, with two general contractors submitting bids,
with all bids being above the project budget, with the low bid establishing a total project cost of
$224.0 million; and

WHEREAS, since that time, the administration has reviewed the bid pricing and options to reduce
the cost of the project including value engineering proposals, alternative schemes to “shell out”
space throughout the building, and the deletion of a portion of Building B from the project; and

WHEREAS, after reviewing this information with the university leadership, it was concluded that
the savings achieved were not worth the disproportional reduction in usable building space and
academic capability; and

WHEREAS, based on this review, President Roberts determined that it is in the best interest of
Auburn University to construct the STEM and Agricultural (STEM + Ag) Sciences Complex with
the full project program at the revised cost of $224.0 million; and

WHEREAS, to execute this project, the University requests that a project budget increase be
approved to establish a revised project budget in the amount of $224.0 million.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Trustees of Auburn University that
Christopher B. Roberts, President, or such other person as may be acting as President, be and the
same is hereby authorized and empowered to perform the following tasks:

1. Establish a revised budget for the STEM and Agricultural Science Complex project in the
amount of $224.0 million, to be financed by a combination of Public School and College
Authority (PSCA) funds, college reserves and gifts, and university bond funding.



AUBURN FACILITIES MANAGEMENT

W UNIVERSITY MEMORANDUM

TO: CHRISTOPHER B. ROBERTS, President (/g//é@/

THROUGH: KELLI D. SHOMAKER, Senior Vice President, Business and Administration and Chief Financial Ofﬁcerglpb

FROM: DAN KING, Vice President, Facilities Management ‘D?L
SUBJECT: PROPERTY AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE

STEM AND AGRICULTURAL SCIENCES COMPLEX: APPROVAL OF PROJECT
BUDGET INCREASE

DATE: AUGUST 3, 2023

This memorandum requests the following proposal be presented to the Board of Trustees through
the Property and Facilities Committee and included on the agenda of the meeting scheduled for
August 25, 2023.

Proposal:

It is proposed that the Science, Technology, Engineering, and Mathematics (STEM) and
Agricultural Sciences Complex (STEM + Ag) project be presented to the Board of Trustees
through the Property and Facilities Committee for the consideration of a resolution to approve an
increase to the previously approved project budget.

Review and Consultation:

In December 2019, the University submitted a proposal to the State of Alabama for this
project. Several months later, the University was notified that it would receive approximately
$50 million in Public School and College Authority (PSCA) bond funding. PSCA funds are State
funded bonds with the debt service on those bonds paid by the State of Alabama.

At its previous meeting on September 4, 2020, the Board of Trustees adopted a resolution that
approved the initiation of the STEM + Ag Sciences Complex, and at its meeting on November 20,
2020, the Board of Trustees approved the selection of Goodwyn Mills Cawood, of Birmingham,
Alabama, and Lord Aeck Sargent, of Atlanta, Georgia, as the project architectural team.

At its meeting on February 1, 2023, the Board of Trustees adopted a resolution that granted final
approval for the STEM + Ag Sciences Complex project and authorized the establishment of a $200
million budget, to be financed by a combination of Public School and College Authority (PSCA)
funds, college reserves and gifts, and university bond funding.

The STEM + Ag Sciences Complex project was bid on June 29, 2023. Two general contractors

submitted bids, with all bids being above the project budget, with the low bid establishing a total
project cost of $224.0 million.
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Since receiving the bids, the administration has reviewed the project to look for ways to reduce
the project cost within the originally budgeted amount. The following options were considered:

1. Eighty-five (85) value engineering proposals.

2. Reducing the size of the overall project by deleting portions of Building B.
3. Reducing cost by “shelling out” space throughout the complex.

4. Combinations of items 1-3 above.

After reviewing this information with the university leadership, it was concluded that the savings
achieved were not worth the disproportional reduction in usable building space and academic
capability. As such, President Roberts determined that it is in the best interest of Auburn University
to construct the STEM and Agricultural (STEM + Ag) Sciences Complex with the full project
program at the revised cost of $224.0 million.

This increased cost will require the Board of Trustees to establish a new project budget in the
amount of $224.0 million.

If you concur, it is proposed that the revised project budget be presented to the Board of Trustees
for consideration of an appropriate resolution for approval at the meeting scheduled for
August 25, 2023.
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PROPERTY AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE
RESOLUTION

QUAD RESIDENCE HALLS RENOVATION
PHASE II: TEAGUE AND LITTLE HALLS

FINAL PROJECT APPROVAL

WHEREAS, the University is undertaking a project to renovate and update the Quad
Residence Hall complex; and

WHEREAS, the Quad Residence Halls Renovation project is being executed in five
phases, each consisting of two buildings, until all ten residence halls are renovated; and

WHEREAS, at its meeting on June 11, 2021, the Board of Trustees adopted a resolution
providing final approval of the Quad Residence Halls Renovation — Phase I: Harper and
Broun Halls project, and this project was completed in August 2022; and

WHEREAS, the University is proposing to commence the Quad Residence Halls
Renovation — Phase II: Teague and Little Halls (‘Phase II”) project, which will renovate
approximately 51,320 square feet of existing interior and exterior space located in Teague
and Little Halls; and

WHEREAS, the Phase II: Teague and Little Halls renovation will consist of replacing
mechanical, electrical, plumbing and HVAC systems, upgrades to furnishings and fixtures,
renovations to meet current ADA code requirements, replacing all windows and doors, and
utility improvements to connect the buildings to the campus hot water system; and

WHEREAS, the estimated total project cost for Phase II: Teague and Little Halls
renovation is $22.5 million, to be financed by Campus Housing and University Repair
and Renovation funds; and

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Board of Trustees policy “D-3, Capital Projects Approval,”
the final approval of the project must be submitted to the Auburn University Board of
Trustees through the Property and Facilities Committee.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Trustees of Auburn University
that the Quad Residence Halls Renovation-Phase II: Teague and Little Halls project is
approved, and that Christopher B. Roberts, President, or such other person as may be acting
as President, be and the same is hereby authorized and empowered to perform the following
tasks:



1.

Establish a budget for the Quad Residence Halls Renovation — Phase II: Teague
and Little Halls renovation project in the amount of $22.5 million, to be financed
by Campus Housing and University Repair and Renovation funds; and

Direct the consultants to complete the required plans for the project; and

Solicit bids and award a contract for construction conditioned upon the lowest
responsible and responsive bid being consistent with the project budget approved
above.
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TO: CHRISTOPHER B. ROBERTS, President é ‘,ﬁ/; % %/
THROUGH: KELLI D. SHOMAKER, Senior Vice President, Business and Administration Maifcl tr

FROM: DAN KING, Vice President, Facilities Management ‘b?\é—
SUBJECT: PROPERTY AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE

QUAD RESIDENCE HALLS RENOVATION-PHASE I1: TEAGUE AND LITTLE
HALLS: FINAL PROJECT APPROVAL

DATE: AUGUST 10, 2023

This memorandum requests the following proposal be presented to the Board of Trustees through
the Property and Facilities Committee and included on the agenda at the meeting scheduled for
August 25, 2023.

Proposal:

Consistent with standing policy, it is proposed that the Quad Residence Halls Renovation-Phase
II: Teague and Little Halls project be presented to the Board of Trustees through the Property and
Facilities Committee for consideration of a resolution that provides final approval of the project.
If approved, the resolution would authorize the President to direct Auburn University Facilities
Management to complete the project design, solicit bids, and award a contract for construction.

Review and Consultation:

At its previous meeting on July 9, 2020, the Board of Trustees adopted a resolution that approved
the initiation of the Quad Residence Halls Renovation project, and at its meeting on September 4,
2020, the Board of Trustees approved the firm DAVIS of Birmingham, Alabama, as the architect
selection for the project.

The Quad Residence Halls Renovation project is being executed in five phases, each consisting of
two buildings, until all ten residence halls are updated.

On June 11, 2021, the Board of Trustees adopted a resolution providing final approval of the Quad
Residence Halls Renovation-Phase I: Harper and Broun Halls project. This project commenced in
the summer of 2021 and was completed in August 2022.

The University is proposing to start the next project in this renovation plan: the Quad Residence
Halls Renovation-Phase II: Teague and Little Halls project. The proposed timeline for this project
will be to start in May 2024 and complete the renovation prior to the 2025 fall semester.

The project team has worked to complete the design for the Phase II: Teague and Little Halls
renovation. The project details are provided below:

e Project Location: The Phase II project will renovate Teague and Little Halls located within
the Upper Quad Housing complex. Refer to Attachment 1 for a site map.
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e Program Requirements: The Phase II: Teague and Little Halls project will renovate
approximately 51,320 square feet of existing interior and exterior space located in Teague
and Little Halls. Program requirements include replacing mechanical, electrical, plumbing
and HVAC systems, upgrades to furnishings and fixtures, renovations to meet current ADA
code requirements, replacing all windows and doors, and utility improvements to connect
the facility to the campus hot water system. Refer to Attachment 2 for renderings of the
renovated spaces.

o Budget: The estimated total project cost of Phase 1I is $22.5 million, to be financed by
Campus Housing and University Repair and Renovation funds.

If you concur, it is proposed that a resolution providing final approval of the Quad Residence Halls
Renovation-Phase II: Teague and Little Halls project be presented to the Board of Trustees for
consideration at its meeting scheduled for August 25, 2023.
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Attachment 1
Quad Residence Halls Renovation — Phase II: Teague and Little Halls
Site Map
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Attachment 2
Quad Residence Halls Renovation — Phase II: Teague and Little Halls
Architectural Renderings

View of Main Entry and Lobby

View of Typical Double Resident Room
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PROPERTY AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE
RESOLUTION

VILLAGE RESIDENCE HALLS REPAIR AND REFURBISHMENT: PHASE III
TALON RESIDENCE HALL

AUTHORITY TO EXECUTE

WHEREAS, during its meeting on November 22, 2019, the Board of Trustees approved
the Village Residence Halls Repair and Refurbishment project with the intent to refurbish
all the suites in the Village Residence Halls in a phased approach; and

WHEREAS, Student Affairs proposes to continue the Village Residence Halls Repair and
Refurbishment project by addressing Talon Residence Hall with Phase IIT of the overall
project; and

WHEREAS, the scope of work for the Phase III: Talon Residence Hall project calls for
replacing the existing flooring, casework, countertops, vanities, bathroom fixtures and air
conditioning units of each suite as well as repainting the suites; and

WHEREAS, the schedule for the Talon Residence Hall refurbishment is to start and
complete the work during the summer of 2024; and

WHEREAS, the Phase III: Talon Residence Hall project is estimated to cost $3.8 million
to be financed by University Housing; and

WHEREAS, given the level of investment involved in this repair project, it is appropriate
that the Board of Trustees authorize the execution of Phase III of the Village Residence
Hall Repair and Refurbishment project, for Talon Hall.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Trustees of Auburn University
that Christopher B. Roberts, President, or such other person as may be acting as President,
be and the same is hereby authorized and empowered to execute the Village Residence
Halls Repair and Refurbishment: Phase I Talon Residence Hall project.



UNIVERSITY MEMORANDUM

6 AUBURN FACILITIES MANAGEMENT

e

TO: CHRISTOPHER B. ROBERTS, President W

THROUGH: KELLI D. SHOMAKER, Senior Vice President, Business and Administration and Chief Financial Officer 3‘36

FROM: DAN KING, Vice President, Facilities Management 'D?L
SUBJECT: PROPERTY AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE

VILLAGE RESIDENCE HALLS REPAIR AND REFURBISHMENT: PHASE 111
TALON RESIDENCE HALL: AUTHORITY TO EXECUTE

DATE: AUGUST 3, 2023

This memorandum requests the following proposal be presented to the Board of Trustees through
the Property and Facilities Committee and included on the agenda at the meeting scheduled for
August 25, 2023.

Proposal:

It is proposed that the Village Residence Halls Repair and Refurbishment: Phase III Talon
Residence Hall project be presented to the Board of Trustees through the Property and Facilities
Committee for appropriate action that will authorize the execution of the repairs.

Review and Consultation:

During its meeting on November 22, 2019, the Board of Trustees approved the Village Residence
Halls Repair and Renovation project with the intent to refurbish all the buildings in the complex
in a phased approach. At its November 12, 2021, meeting, the Board of Trustees approved the
execution of the initial phase of this project which included interior refurbishment and mechanical
repairs for both Matthews and Aubie Residence Halls. Subsequently, at its meeting on September
16, 2022, the Board of Trustees approved Village Residence Halls Repair and Refurbishment:
Phase II Holloway Residence Hall. See Attachment 1 for the project phasing diagram.

Student Affairs proposes to continue the repair and refurbishment of the Village Residence Halls
Complex by addressing Talon Residence Hall with Phase IIT of the overall project. The work to
be performed includes replacing flooring, millwork, countertops, mechanical units, and
furnishings. The proposed schedule to refurbish Talon Residence Hall is to start and complete the
work during the summer of 2024.

The Phase I project is estimated to cost $3.8 million, to be financed by University Housing.

Since this work consists principally of replacing existing items, the work is categorized as a repair
project. As such, it does not meet the University criteria as a capital project. However, due to the
magnitude of the cost associated with this project, the Board of Trustees’ approval is desired.
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If you concur, it is proposed that a resolution, authorizing the execution of the Village Residence
Halls Repair and Refurbishment: Phase I1I Talon Residence Hall project be presented to the Board
of Trustees for approval at the meeting scheduled for August 25, 2023.
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Attachment 1
Village Residence Halls Repair and Refurbishment
Phasing Map
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PROPERTY AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE
RESOLUTION
VEHICLE RESEARCH AND INNOVATION LABORATORY

APPROVAL OF PROJECT ARCHITECT

WHEREAS, at its meeting of June 9, 2023, the Board of Trustees adopted a resolution that
approved the initiation of the Vehicle Research and Innovation Laboratory project and
authorized the commencement of the architect selection process; and

WHEREAS, the University Architect issued a Request for Qualifications, and after
conducting interviews with four candidate firms, the Architect Selection Committee
determined the architectural firm David Baker Architects, of Birmingham, Alabama, was
best qualified to provide design services on this project; and

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Board of Trustees policy “D-3, Capital Projects Approval,”
the selection of the project architect must be submitted to the Auburn University Board of
Trustees through the Property and Facilities Committee for approval.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Trustees of Auburn University
that Christopher B. Roberts, President, or such other person as may be acting as President,
be and the same is hereby authorized and empowered to perform the following tasks:

1. Engage David Baker Architects, of Birmingham, Alabama, as project architect to
consult in the development of the facility program and project design; and

2. Limit the project planning and design development to the schematic design phase
until such time as the program requirements, budget, funding plan, and site are
approved by the Board.
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TO: CHRISTOPHER B. ROBERTS, President //éfféfi%zﬂi////

THROUGH: KELLI D. SHOMAKER, Senior Vice Pres1dent Business and Administration and Chief Financial Officer \M
FROM: DAN KING, Vice President, Facilities Management w \L
SUBJECT: PROPERTY AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE

VEHICLE RESEARCH AND INNOVATION LABORATORY: APPROVAL OF
PROJECT ARCHITECT SELECTION

DATE: AUGUST 3, 2023

This memorandum requests the following proposal be presented to the Board of Trustees through
the Property and Facilities Committee and included on the agenda for the meeting scheduled on
August 25, 2023.

Proposal:

Consistent with standing policy, it is proposed that the Vehicle Research and Innovation
Laboratory project be presented to the Board of Trustees through the Property and Facilities
Committee for consideration of a resolution that approves the selection of the project architect.

Review and Consultation:

During its meeting on June 9, 2023, the Board of Trustees adopted a resolution that approved the
initiation of the Vehicle Research and Innovation Laboratory project and authorized the
commencement of the architect selection process.

Since that time, a Request for Qualifications was published for design services. Six architectural
firms submitted their qualifications, and four were interviewed by the Architect Selection
Committee. The committee determined that the firm David Baker Architects, of Birmingham,
Alabama, was best qualified to provide design services on this project. The University Architect
concurs with this recommendation.

It is, therefore, appropriate that a resolution be presented to the Board of Trustees for their
consideration to approve the selection of David Baker Architects, of Birmingham, Alabama, as the
project architect for the Vehicle Research and Innovation Laboratory project. If you concur, it is
recommended the resolution be presented to the Board of Trustees, through the Property and
Facilities Committee, for appropriate review and action at the meeting scheduled for August 25,
2023.
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PROPERTY AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE
RESOLUTION
FOY HALL RENOVATION — NEW CAMPUS DINING CATERING KITCHEN

APPROVAL OF PROJECT INITIATION AND
PROJECT ARCHITECT SELECTION

WHEREAS, Student Affairs has proposed the Foy Hall Renovation — New Campus Dining
Catering Kitchen project which would renovate the existing kitchen in Foy Hall to serve
as Campus Dining’s catering kitchen; and

WHEREAS, this project will result in numerous benefits to the university, such as, better
utilization of the Foy Hall kitchen facility, creating a Campus Dining Catering Kitchen at
a much lower cost than constructing a new, stand-alone catering kitchen, and by facilitating
the eventual demolition of Terrell Hall; and

WHEREAS, to facilitate a more timely and efficient design process, the University
Architect recommends the approval of the firm, Stacy Norman Architects, of Auburn,
Alabama, as the architect for the Foy Hall Renovation — New Campus Dining Catering
Kitchen project; and

WHEREAS, this project will be financed by Campus Dining funds; and

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Board of Trustees policy, “D-3, Capital Projects Approval,”
the initiation of this project and the architect selection must be submitted to the Board,
through the Property and Facilities Committee for approval.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Trustees of Auburn University
that the initiation of the Foy Hall Renovation — New Catering Kitchen project is approved,;
and that Christopher B. Roberts, President, or such other person as may be acting as
President, be and the same is hereby authorized and empowered to perform the following
tasks:

1. Engage Stacy Norman Architects, of Auburn, Alabama, as project architect to
consult in the development of the facility program and project design; and

2. Limit the project planning and design development to the schematic design phase
until such time as the program requirements, budget, funding plan, and site are
approved by the Board.
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UNIVERSITY MEMORANDUM

TO: CHRISTOPHER B. ROBERTS, President ( 4//(4 '

THROUGH: KELLI D. SHOMAKER, Senior Vice President, Business and Administration and Chief Financial Officer @
FROM: DAN KING, Vice President, Facilities Management _BPL
SUBJECT: PROPERTY AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE

FOY HALL RENOVATION - NEW CAMPUS DINING CATERING KITCHEN:
APPROVAL OF PROJECT INITIATION AND PROJECT ARCHITECT
SELECTION

DATE: AUGUST 3, 2023

This memorandum requests the following proposal be presented to the Board of Trustees through
the Property and Facilities Committee and included on the agenda at the meeting scheduled for
August 25, 2023.

Proposal:

Consistent with standing policy, it is proposed that the Foy Hall Renovation — New Campus Dining
Catering Kitchen project be presented to the Board of Trustees through the Property and Facilities
Committee for appropriate action that will approve the initiation of the project and authorize the
selection of the project architect.

Review and Consultation:

Student Affairs has proposed the renovation of Foy Hall to enhance Auburn University’s catering
kitchen capabilities. The Foy Hall Renovation — New Campus Dining Catering Kitchen project
will renovate the existing kitchen in Foy Hall to serve as Campus Dining’s catering kitchen, thus
allowing for the catering program to be relocated from Terrell Hall.

This project will result in numerous benefits to the university:
= [t will more effectively utilize the Foy Hall kitchen.

= It will create a new Campus Dining Catering Kitchen at a much lower cost than
constructing a new, stand-alone catering kitchen.

» [t will facilitate the eventual demolition of Terrell Hall, consistent with the Campus Master
Plan.

To facilitate a more timely and efficient design process, the University Architect recommends the
approval of the firm, Stacy Norman Architects, of Aubumn, Alabama, as the architect for the
project. Stacy Norman Architects has designed several Auburn University facilities in recent years
including previous designs for Campus Dining and the catering kitchen and will provide significant
value for this project.
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It is anticipated that this facility would be financed by Campus Dining funds.

It is, therefore, appropriate that a resolution be presented to the Board of Trustees for their
consideration to approve the initiation of the Foy Hall Renovation — New Campus Dining Catering
Kitchen project and the selection of Stacy Norman Architects, of Auburn, Alabama, as the project
architect. If you concur, it is recommended the resolution be presented to the Board of Trustees,
through the Property and Facilities Committee, for appropriate review and action at the meeting
scheduled for August 25, 2023.
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PROPERTY AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE
RESOLUTION
UNIVERSITY EVENTS CENTER ADDITION

APPROVAL OF PROJECT INITIATION AND
PROJECT ARCHITECT SELECTION

WHEREAS, the University Administration has proposed a project to make improvements
to the University Events Center located at the President’s Home; and

WHEREAS, the existing University Events Center was completed in 2009; and

WHEREAS, over the years, this facility has proven to be critically important to both Board
of Trustees and the President in hosting events for visiting dignitaries, alumni, community
leaders, as well as faculty and staff; and

WHEREAS, the University Events Center has proven to have tremendous value and to be
an essential element in the University’s philanthropic efforts; and

WHEREAS, the current Events Center consists of an indoor area and an outdoor section
that can be, and often is, enclosed by a tent structure; however, this configuration has
proven to be less than optimal from the standpoint of the labor and cost to erect and take
down the tent structure, the need to move supplies back and forth, energy efficiency, and
the aesthetics of the tent; and

WHEREAS, Special Events has reported that there is a great deal of interest among the
members of the university constituents that the entire Events Center should reflect a high
caliber of quality, commensurate with its purpose; and

WHEREAS, accordingly, the University Special Events staff and Facilities Management
have determined that the Events Center would be better utilized, and operational costs
would be reduced, if the entire facility was permanently enclosed; and

WHEREAS, the proposed University Events Center Addition project will construct an
addition of roughly 5,000 square feet to the outdoor section and eliminate the use of the
tent structure, as well as construct offices and storage space for the Special Events staff to
relocate from Terrell Hall, consistent with the Campus Master Plan; and

WHEREAS, the construction of this addition will significantly enhance the capability of
the University Events Center to continue to perform its vital mission for many years to
come; and



WHEREAS, to facilitate a more timely and efficient design process, the University
Architect recommends the approval of the firm ArchitectureWorks of Birmingham,
Alabama, as the architect for the University Events Center Addition project; and

WHEREAS, ArchitectureWorks was the designer of the original Garden Pavilion, and their
past knowledge of the facility will provide significant value to this project; and

WHEREAS, this project will be financed by a combination of University General funds
and Auburn University Foundation funds; and

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Board of Trustees policy, “D-3, Capital Projects Approval,”
the initiation of this project and the architect selection must be submitted to the Board,
through the Property and Facilities Committee for approval.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Trustees of Auburn University
that the initiation of the University Events Center Addition project is approved; and that
Christopher B. Roberts, President, or such other person as may be acting as President, be
and the same is hereby authorized and empowered to perform the following tasks:

1. Engage ArchitectureWorks of Birmingham, Alabama, as project architect to
consult in the development of the facility program and project design; and

2. Limit the project planning and design development to the schematic design phase
until such time as the program requirements, budget, funding plan, and site are
approved by the Board.
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TO: CHRISTOPHER B. ROBERTS, President

FROM: DAN KING, Vice President, Facilities Management -DPL
SUBJECT: PROPERTY AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE

UNIVERSITY EVENTS CENTER ADDITION: APPROVAL OF PROJECT
INITIATION AND PROJECT ARCHITECT SELECTION

DATE: AUGUST 10, 2023

This memorandum requests the following proposal be presented to the Board of Trustees through
the Property and Facilities Committee and included on the agenda at the meeting scheduled for
August 25, 2023.

Proposal:

Consistent with standing policy, it is proposed that the University Events Center Addition project
be presented to the Board of Trustees through the Property and Facilities Committee for
appropriate action that will approve the initiation of the project and authorize the selection of the
project architect.

Review and Consultation:

The University Administration has proposed a project to make improvements to the University
Events Center.

The existing Garden Pavilion of the University Events Center was completed in 2009. Over the
years, this facility has proven to be critically important to both Board of Trustees and the President
in hosting events for visiting dignitaries, alumni, community leaders, as well as faculty and staff.
It has proven to have tremendous value and to be an essential element in the University’s
philanthropic efforts.  Since it was constructed, the Events Center has hosted hundreds of events
and thousands of visitors.

The current Events Center consists of an indoor area and an outdoor section that can be, and often
is, enclosed by a tent structure. Over the years, this configuration has proven to be less than
optimal. The erection of the tent was a labor-intensive task and typically required several days to
set up and take down. The requirement to air condition the tent structure on hot days and heat the
tent structure on cold days has proven to be highly inefficient from an energy standpoint. When
the tent is not being used, it is taken down and removed from the Events Center. Each time that
happens, additional expenses for loading and transporting supplies to and from the Event Center
are incurred. As a result, the operating and maintenance costs of this temporary structure have
exceeded over $600,000 since it was built. Finally, due to its heavy use, the tent structure has
significantly deteriorated and needs replacement.
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Special Events has reported that there is a great deal of interest among the members of the Board
of Trustees that the entire Events Center should reflect a high caliber of quality, commensurate
with its purpose.

Accordingly, the University Special Events staff and Facilities Management have determined that
the Events Center would be better utilized, and operational costs would be reduced, if the entire
facility was permanently enclosed. The proposed University Events Center Addition project will
construct an addition of roughly 5,000 square feet to the outdoor section and eliminate the use of
the tent structure. It would also construct offices and storage space for the Special Events staff to
relocate from Terrell Hall, consistent with the Campus Master Plan. The construction of this
addition will significantly enhance the capability of the University Events Center to continue to
perform its vital mission for many years to come.

To facilitate a timely and efficient design process, the University Architect recommends the
approval of the firm, ArchitectureWorks of Birmingham, Alabama, as the architect for the project.
Architecture Works was the designer of the original Garden Pavilion, and their past knowledge of
the facility will provide significant value to this project.

It is anticipated that this facility would be financed by a combination of University General funds
and Auburn University Foundation funds.

It is, therefore, appropriate that a resolution be presented to the Board of Trustees for their
consideration to approve the initiation of the University Events Center Addition project and the
selection of ArchitectureWorks of Birmingham, Alabama, as the project architect. If you concur,
it is recommended the resolution be presented to the Board of Trustees, through the Property and
Facilities Committee, for appropriate review and action at the meeting scheduled for August 25,
2023.
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RESOLUTION
AUTHORIZATION TO LEASE PROPERTY AT

AUBURN UNIVERSITY RESEARCH AND INNOVATION CAMPUS

WHEREAS, in December of 2021 the Board of Trustees approved the purchase of a two-building
campus located in the Cummings Research Park at 345 Voyager Way Huntsville, Alabama with a
main two-story office building and a single-story office/warehouse building with a total of 40,274
square feet and 9.3 acres of commercial property now known as the Auburn University Research

and Innovation Campus (“Campus”); and

WHEREAS, the university purchased the Campus to improve its positioning in the Huntsville
research market in to order to grow the university’s research portfolio; and

WHEREAS, the ability to lease office space and develop ground leases creates opportunities to
develop new partnerships with the defense, aerospace, and biotechnology sectors; and

WHEREAS, revenue generated by such leases will be used to defray the costs of operating the
Campus; and

WHEREAS, Board of Trustees’ policy D-8 requires approval from the board to lease university
property; and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees has previously adopted similar development approvals for
leasing property at the Auburn University Airport and the MRI Building at Auburn University

Research Park; and

WHEREAS, authorization for the President to execute such leases is consistent with the desire to
expand university research and its commitment to serve the defense, aerospace, and biotechnology

sectors of our economy.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Trustees of Auburn University that
leasing office space and ground at the Auburn University Research and Innovation Campus
enhances the operation of, and is in the best interest of, the university, and that Christopher B.
Roberts, President or such person as may be acting as President is hereby authorized and
empowered to take such action as is necessary to lease office space and grounds at the Campus.
All documents consummating the lease of office space or grounds at the Campus shall be reviewed,

as to form, by the General Counsel.
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TO: CHRISTOPHER B. ROBERTS, President I
THROUGH: KELLI SHOMAKER, Senior Vice President, Business and Administration & CFO

VIA: DAN KING, Vice President, Facilities Managemen DPK

FROM: MARK STIRLING, Director, Real Esta

STEVE TAYLOR, Senior Vice President, Research and Economic Development 'E'_) f[f '\.
SUBJECT: LEASES AT THE AUBURN RESEARCH AND INNOVATION CAMPUS, HUN TSVI]"@LE
DATE: AUGUST 4, 2023

PROPOSAL;

In 2022, Auburn University acquired property in Huntsville’s Cummings Research Park.
This investment in what is now the Auburn University Research and Innovation Campus is
allowing Aubum to grow its collaborasive programs with the defense, aerospace, and
biotechnology sectors in the Huntsville-Redstone Arsenal community. To allow continued
growth in Aubumn’s research programs, it is imperative to expand opportunities to develop
new research parterships with the government and industry sector partners in the Huntsville area
by allowing selected partners to co-locate on Auburn’s Huntsville campus. Therefore, it is
requested that the Board of Trustees of Auburm University authorize the President to enter
into ground and tenant leases at the Auburn University Research and Innovation Campus at
Cummings Research Park in Huntsville, Alabama. The range of leases and agreements would
cover office space within the two office buildings as well as ground leases for new facilities
on the current 10 acre site and any additional property added in the future.

RA DATE :

Similar to the operadion of the AU Regional Airport and the MRI Building at the Auburn
University Research Park, it is necessary to be able to move quickly in a real estate market that
has many options. The Aubum University Research and Innovation Campus has available office
space and land in Huntsville that is ideal for attracting new research partners. This proposal is
made with extensive consultation and agreement between the President, Senior Vice Presidents,
Director of Real Estate, and outside professional Real Estate consultants. Rates will be
established consistent with market rates.

The local private and public research market is strong and growing. Demand for leases for
available office space and ground lease agreements have been confirmed. The revenue
generated from these leases and agreements will assist AU operations to become self-
supporting and provide necessary funding to maintain and further develop the Huntsville

campus.
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Therefore, it is recommended that the President be authorized to execute ground and tenant leases
to private and public entities that engage in research that will partner with AU or from which AU
will benefit. If you concur, it is requested that you recommend this proposal to the Board of
Trustees through the Property & Facilities Committee for action.
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STATUS UPDATES
AUGUST 25, 2023 BOARD MEETING
AUBURN UNIVERSITY BOARD OF TRUSTEES
FOR INFORMATION ONLY

Time will be allotted for the following status updates:

a. Current Status of New Construction/Renovation/Infrastructure Projects with Budgets of
$1,000,000 and Greater

b. Project Status Reports



AUBURN FACILITIES MANAGEMENT

UNIVERSITY MEMORANDUM

TO: CHRISTOPHER B. ROBERTS, President M// (//

THROUGH: KELLI D. SHOMAKER, Senior Vice President, Business and Administration and Chief Financial Officer \Z;DS
FROM:  DAN KING, Vice President, Facilities Management  \J0¥—
SUBJECT: PROPERTY AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE

CURRENT STATUS OF NEW CONSTRUCTION/RENOVATION/
INFRASTRUCTURE PROJECTS WITH BUDGETS OF $1,000,000 AND GREATER
(INFORMATION ONLY)

DATE: AUGUST 3, 2023

This is to request that the following proposal be submitted to the Property and Facilities Committee
and included on the agenda of the Board of Trustees meeting scheduled for August 25, 2023.

Proposal:

Consistent with standing practice, it is proposed that the current status report of new
construction/renovation/infrastructure projects with budgets greater than $1,000,000 be submitted,
for information only, to the Board of Trustees through the Property and Facilities Committee.

Review and Consultation:

The Board of Trustees at its meeting on June 4, 2001, requested that it receive a regular update on
the financial status of Board approved projects. The attached list includes projects at Auburn
University and outlying units.

Rationale for Recommendation:

Consistent with the request of the Board of Trustees for a current status report of new
construction/renovation/infrastructure projects with budgets greater than $1,000,000, the attached
listing is provided, for information only, to the Board through the Property and Facilities
Committee for inclusion on the agenda of the meeting scheduled for August 25, 2023.
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Data as of 07/12/2023
Auburn University Facilities Management

Current Capital Projects
(Spending across Multiple Years)
Summary of Cash Flow by Project Phase

Estimated

Spending

Actual Estimated Assuming

Spending Spending Remainder

Previous Current to Date Assuming of Budget

Approved Approved (across Remainder of for

Budpget Budget multiple Budget for FY2024 &

Project Phase Amount Amount years) FY20393 Forward
Substantial Completion 405,315,000 405,315,000 396,141,689 2,346,028 2,040,941
Construction 200,600,000 200,600,000 91,963,698 21,618,869 80,332,451
Design 245,662,298 249,472,446 11,979,829 2,027,038 235,465,579
Planning 1,782,168 860,080 344,197 100,682 415,201
Totals 853,359,466 856,247,526 500,429,413 26,092,617 318,254,172
Other Open Projects 115,875,406 112,212,839 59,612,462 9,992,243 49,678,134
Grand Totals 969,234,872 968,460,365 560,041,875 29,014,860 367,932,306

* On the lines with asterisks, the sum of the spending columns does not equal the current approved budget figure due to projects being
executed under budget. See individual project lines on following pages for details.




Auburn University Facilities Management

Current Capital Projects
ESTIMATED CASHFLOW MATRIX and ACTUAL SPENDING and ENCUMBRANCE ACTIVITY

Data Extracted 07/12/2023

(A) (B) (C) (A)-B)-( C)
Estimated
Spending Current
Actual Estimated Assuming Open
Spending Spending Remainder Current Balance
Original Current AU Federal/ to Date Assuming of Budget Encum- (Budget less
Approved Approved Funding State or (across Remainder of for brances Actuals and
Project Budget Budget (includes AU Bond Local multiple Budget for FY2024 & Against Encum-
Project Name Phase Amount Amount gifts/grants) Funding Funding years) FY2023 Forward Project brances)
SUBSTANTIAL
COMPLETION
PHASE
Performing Arts Center - New Substantial 65,000,000 69,600,000 69,600,000 69,395,145 44,855 0 0 204,855| * See
Building 15-158 Completion note
below
Advanced Structural Substantial 22,000,000 22,000,000 10,000,000 12,000,000 21,230,543 69,058 0 69,058 700,399| * See
Engineering Laboratory 17- Completion note
255 below
Miller Poultry Center - Poultry | Substantial 22,000,000 22,000,000 22,000,000 21,980,119 19,881 0 0 19,881
Farm Relocation Project Completion
(Phases 1lI-V1) 17-302
Central Dining Facility 17-049 | Substantial 26,000,000 26,000,000 26,000,000 25,676,466 91,469 0 63,805 259,729| * See
Completion note
below
Auburn Research Park - Substantial 11,000,000 11,000,000 10,000,000 1,000,000 9,544,785 30,000 25,000 7,003 1,448,212| * See
Infrastructure Expansion 19- Completion note
016 below
Lowder Hall - Suites 011, 012 | Substaintial 3,500,000 3,500,000 3,500,000 2,302,508 54,000 0 76,992 1,120,500| * See
& 013, New Finance Lab completion note
Renovations 19-172 below
Duncan Drive Extension & Substaintial 4,100,000 4,100,600 4,100,000 3,919,050 180,950 0 99,032 81,918
Infrastructure 20-105 completion
College of Human Sciences Substaintial 5,610,000 5,510,000 5,510,000 5,041,539 168,809 0 20,462 447,999 * See
Clinic Renovation & completion note
Relocation - Summary below
Tony & Libba Rane Culinary Substantial 95,400,000 110,000,000 20,000,000 90,000,000 107,483,538 244,622 1,651,321 1,160,487 1,355,975| * See
Science Center - Summary Completion note
below
Chilled Water System Substaintial 24,000,000 19,050,000 19,050,000 18,856,932 20,000 173,068 98,569 94,499
Expansion - New CW Plant At | completion

South Campus 18-444




Auburn University Facilities Management

Current Capital Projects
ESTIMATED CASHFLOW MATRIX and ACTUAL SPENDING and ENCUMBRANCE ACTIVITY

Data Extracted 07/12/2023

(A) (B) (C) (A)-B)-(C)
FEstimated
Spending Current
Actual Estimated Assuming Open
Spending Spending Remainder Current Balance
Original Current AU Federal/ to Date Assuming of Budget Encum- (Budget less
Approved Approved Funding State or (across Remainder of for brances Actuals and
Project Budget Budget (includes AU Bond Local multiple Budget for FY2024 & Against Encum-
Project Name Phase Amount Amount gifts/grants) Funding Funding years) FY2023 Forward Project brances)
Football Performance Center Substaintial 91,900,000 91,900,000 37,000,000 54,900,000 91,590,549 179,451 100,000 206,312 103,139 * See
19-441 completion note
below
Auburn Arena - Women's Substaintial 3,000,000 2,855,000 2,855,000 2,733,042 21,958 0 4,131 117,827| * See
Basketball Locker Room completion note
Renovations 21-379 below
Quad Residence Halls - Substantial 13,500,000 16,500,000 16,500,000 15,309,025 1,190,975 0 391,007 799,968
Comprehensive Renovations -| Completion
Phase |: Harper & Broun Halls
19-5657
Goodwin Hall - New Substaintial 1,300,000 1,300,000 1,300,000 1,078,448 30,000 191,552 4,290 217,262
Professional Recording completion
Studio 18-459
Total Substantial 405,315,000 225,510,000 166,805,000| 13,000,000 396,141,689 2,346,028 2,040,941 2,201,148 6,972,163
Completion




Auburn University Facilities Management

Current Capital Projects
ESTIMATED CASHFLOW MATRIX and ACTUAL SPENDING and ENCUMBRANCE ACTIVITY

Data Extracted 07/12/2023

(A) (B) (c) A)-B)-( O
Estimated
Spending Current
Actual Estimated Assuming Open
Spending Spending Remainder Current Balance
Original Current AU Federal/ to Date Assuming of Budget Encum- (Budget less
Approved Approved Funding State or (across Remainder of for brances Actuals and
Project Budget Budget (includes AU Bond Local multiple Budget for FY2024 & Against Encum-
Project Name Phase Amount Amount gifts/grants) Funding Funding years) FY2023 Forward Project brances)
CONSTRUCTION
PHASE
Academic Classroom & Substantial 83,000,000 83,000,600 82,071,760 928,240 70,199,151 1,145,900 4,969,967 540,055 12,260,794| * See
Laboratory Complex - Compiletion/Pr note
Summary ogramming below
Hood-McPherson Building Construction 21,800,000 21,800,000 21,800,000 12,827,516 4,000,000 4,972,484 6,860,161 2,112,323
(Bham) - Comprehensive
Renovation 20-554
Research and Innovation Construction 2,700,000 2,700,000 2,700,000 1,255,718 1,444,282 0 946,873 497,409
Center and Supporting
Building CADC Research
Commons